Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

February 24, 2014
Memorial Hall     7:00 pm
Call to Order: Joe called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  Other members present: John Payne and Robert Manners.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: John presented a motion to accept the minutes of February 5, 2014 as presented.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  Bob presented a subsequent motion to accept the minutes of February 10, 2014 as presented.  Joe seconded the motion.  John abstained. Motion passed.

Noteworthy News:
National Forest Designation Meeting – Wednesday, February 26, 2014, Shelburne-Buckland Community Center, 53 Main Street, Shelburne, at 6:00 pm.

Department Liaison Reports: 
Town Office: Bob reported that the town has exhausted its “fixed” price heating oil supply therefore future fill ups are subject to market prices.  Terry sent a memorandum reminding building custodians, boards, and committees to be conservative with heat particularly when a building is not in use.

Police Department: is running smoothly.

Highway Department: The winter “snow and ice” budget has been depleted.  Joe has contacted Terry Williams of the Department of Revenue to determine what expenses should be charged to that account.  See discussion below.
Public Comment: Phoebe Walker of Buckland mentioned a wood stove “swap out” program for residents who own older less efficient stoves.

7:15 pm Phoebe Walker and Deb Coutinho RE: Cooperative Public Health Service – Shelburne became a member of the health district based at the Franklin Regional Council of Governments in 2013.  Of the four cooperative programs offered, Shelburne currently belongs to the Public Health Nursing Program. Phoebe and Deb reviewed the list of activities that Shelburne has participated in through the Public Health Nursing Program.  Deb indicated that the Board of Health may recommend increasing their level of participation by joining the Food Safety Program.  The Program would assist with food inspections; required twice annually.  Phoebe stated that grant funds are available to help offset the cost of the additional services.  Shelburne’s assessment for fiscal year 2014 was $500.  In fiscal year 2015, the District will be seeking an assessment of $1,400.  Board members thanked Phoebe and Deb for their presentation. 
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John reported that he has had informal discussions with representatives of the Jehovah Building on Route 2 and he submitted a proposal for its purchase but has yet to receive a response. 

West County Food Pantry RE: Use of Cowell Gym / Air Quality Testing – Joe will contact the Department of Public Health to schedule testing.

Arms Library Restoration Project RE: Town’s Funding Proposal – The Board will discuss once the budget process is underway.

Arms Library Elevator Repair – The chairlift at Arms library was functional for a short period before the Library Director noticed that the call button was hot to the touch.  She shut the elevator down and Joe placed another service call to Eagle.  Joe anticipates that Eagle will be on site on Tuesday.
NEW BUSINESS:

Wired West FY’15 Assessment Fee $1,000 – Wired West is seeking an annual fee of $1,000 to cover increasing operational expenses.  When Joe asked about the value of their services John indicated that legislators know Wired West representatives, they are good lobbyists, and know and understand the local needs.  With the strong unified effort amongst the six underserved towns gaining momentum, John stated that he would feel uncomfortable withdrawing from Wired West at this point.
Technology Committee Update – John reported that the Technology Committee will meet with Comcast to determine what it would cost to build-out the remaining 20 miles of un-served area in Shelburne.  The estimated cost of connectivity is $30,000-$40,000 per mile.  Meanwhile, Comcast appears to be hanging back while waiting to see if legislators are successful in lobbying for more build-out funds.
Vote to Deficit Spend Winter “Snow” Budget – The Highway Superintendent has notified the Board that the Snow and Ice budget currently reflects a deficit balance of $5,109.  After processing the payroll and vendor warrant for week ending February 22nd, the Superintendent anticipates a deficit balance of $18,000.  In anticipation of the five weeks of winter remaining, the Superintendent is requesting permission to spend up to $58,000 in excess of available funds for snow and ice removal activities.  Bob presented a motion to approve the Highway Superintendent’s request to deficit spend up to $58,000 in accordance with MGL Chapter 44, section 31 for snow and ice removal activities.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.  The vote is subject to the Finance Committee’s approval on March 10, 2014.
FY’15 Budget Schedule – Terry presented a tentative budget schedule for Board members to review.  Budget hearings will begin on March 10, 2014.

Special Town Meeting – Members of the Board discussed whether to schedule a special town meeting to accept the town’s certified free cash amount in March or wait until the annual town meeting.  Given costs associated with a special town meeting (voter registration), the Board decided to wait until May.

OTHER BUSINESS:

Senior Center Grant Award – the Senior Center received a Service Incentive Gant from the Massachusetts Executive Office of Elder Affairs in the amount of $5,181.  The funds shall be used to supplement the transportation program and to offer a pilot program to expand service within the local towns.  John presented a motion to accept the grant on behalf of the Town and authorized the Chairman to sign the agreement on behalf of the Board.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Senior Center Lease Agreement – Joe and Senior Center Director, Cathy Buntin met with Mason’s representative Jonathon George to review the lease agreement.  Joe was pleased to report that the lease amount will remain the same for the coming year.

Housekeeping Items – Joe presented a list of items that he would like the Board to address in the coming months.  The list included:

· Shelburne 250th Bicentennial Celebration

· Greater Shelburne Falls Area Business Association – Use of Town Lights for Events (Bob will draft a letter)

· Whether to Compensate School Committee Officials

· Invite School Committee Representatives in for a Discussion

· Revisit Town Policy’s (Tobacco Use Policy and Cell Phone Use)

· Complete GASB45 Inventory of Town Assets

CORRESPONDENCE:

MTRSD School Committee RE: Notice of Meeting:  Members of the MTRSD’S School Committee will meet on Wednesday, February 26th at 7pm.  The agenda for that meeting suggests that the School District will be seeking an additional $542,778 in capital improvements for the high school and $783,900 for the Buckland-Shelburne Elementary School.  These numbers are in addition to the fiscal year 2015 operating and capital assessment.  Joe has placed a call to Joanne Blier, the MTRSD Business Administrator and Shelburne’s School Committee representatives for clarification.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: John presented a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 pm. Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Mosher

Town Administrator
